
Saturday, October 1, 2005: (St. Therese of Lisieux)  
 St. Therese said: “My dear child, it is good to know the 
beauty of God’s creations in the universe and nature, but the 
most important part for a believer is your response to God’s 
love with your own love.  This love of God can take many forms 
in prayer and helping your neighbor out of love for God.  It is 
the intention in your heart that is most important.  You can 
help someone out of duty or physical need and still be only on 
an earthly or humanist level.  When you help someone out of love 
for God, or because they are God’s loved ones in their souls, 
then you are adding depth to your good deeds with the right 
intention.  Jesus loved the little children because of their 
blind faith and innocence, and that is why He asks all of you to 
be like little children in your own faith.  If you are truly 
focused on my Savior, you will always make time for Him in your 
prayers and everything that you do.  Think of Jesus every moment 
of your waking hours and do not waste time on your own 
entertainment.  Your time on earth is short and you need to make 
the most use of your time in prayer and saving souls.  You know 
that saving souls from heaven is my strongest love because I 
want to please my Jesus in every way that I can, even after my 
death.  So I am trying to inspire this love of Jesus in all 
souls so they will take the time to show their love for their 
Savior also.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an American soldier 
drowning represents that your military in Iraq are in over their 
heads and you are going to see continuing casualties until you 
leave.  Fighting to support a country in civil war will be a 
never ending losing battle.  This war in Iraq will never gain a 
true democracy that is foreign to Islamic countries.  This has 
become a sporadic guerrilla war which is losing money, vehicles, 
and personnel every day.  As soon as America leaves, another 
dictator will take over.  Your military and money would be 
better spent in compromised peace helping your own people 
without homes in your Southern states.  It is time to pray for 
peace in this area and others in the world and stop your wars.”  
Sunday, October 2, 2005: (Guardian Angels) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this parable of the evil tenants, 
who killed the vineyard owner’s servants and his son, was 
directed toward the Israelites of My day because they were not 
producing good fruits.  They even rejected Me as the cornerstone 
of the Building of My Church.  Because of this rejection by the 
Jews, I have raised up My Church that now produces the fruit 
that I desired of belief in My Redemption of the world’s sins, 
and spreading of My love all over the world.  There are many 
today who still reject My Commandments and My ways because it 
would mean a conversion from the pleasures and comforts of this 



world.  Some want to be leading their own lives instead of 
letting Me lead them.  To follow Me means that you will have to 
conform your will to following My Divine Will.  Nations are also 
rejecting Me as Israel did.  America’s fruits of wars, 
abortions, and sexual sins are also like the wild grapes that I 
detested.  Your nation is suffering many troubles because you 
are turning your back on Me.  This also applies to individuals 
who are not producing good fruit.  Look into your own lives and 
see what fruits of love that you are producing.  If your good 
fruits are outweighed by your sins, then you need to change your 
life, or you too will reject the Builder in Me.”  
Monday, October 3, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading Jonah was 
reluctant to warn the people of Nineveh of their sins as he was 
instructed.  The sequence of events with the storm and being 
cast on the shore shows how I kept Jonah from running away from 
his calling.  Many times I call people to do a mission for Me 
and they reject it at first because it calls them to go out of 
their comfort zone to help someone.  I do not force My Will on 
people,but sometimes you will be given a second opportunity to 
help someone.  Helping your neighbor in need can be an 
opportunity for graces in heaven.  If you continue to refuse to 
help, you could even be committing a sin of omission in being 
selfish with your money or time.  The Gospel of the Good 
Samaritan not only explained who was a neighbor, but I gave it 
as an example for everyone to do likewise in helping your 
neighbor.  Do not be reluctant as Jonah, but go forward and help 
your neighbor both physically and spiritually.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you saw the looters going 
wild in New Orleans after Hurricane Katrina.  Looting and 
stealing after natural disasters or brief power outages could be 
a new problem for small business owners.  As fuel prices 
increase and brief shortages occur, there could be more stealing 
of gasoline or threats to tanker drivers.   Some owners will 
have to take more serious measures to protect their properties.  
The opportune stealing will become more of a problem if your 
society does not enforce its laws.  The more vandals can get 
away with, the less safe it will be for anyone.  Pray for order 
in your society and less chaos, or you will be encouraging a 
police state in the name of security.  Giving more authority to 
your military could be one step closer to martial law and 
takeover by the one world people.” 
Tuesday, October 4, 2005: (St. Francis of Assisi) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some faiths that are more 
dedicated to prayer in their lives than those in My Catholic 
Church.  Even though many do not believe that I am the Son of 
God, they do respect a higher Being in their prayers.  In the 



Gospel Reading Mary has chosen the better portion in pleasing Me 
with her attention.  It is good to give hospitality, but your 
prayer life is even more important.  Love of God should be first 
in your life, and your prayer life puts you in communication 
with Me.  Praying your rosary and reading Scripture as in the 
Liturgy of the Hours should be a part of your daily prayers.  If 
I am important in your life, then you should make time for Me 
each day.  I am your Creator and Lord, so you should have 
worship of Me as your first priority and not so much care for 
worldly things.  I see the intent of your actions every day, so 
do not forget Me in your day’s activities.” 
 
Thursday, October 6, 2005: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the destruction of these Southern 
cities is so vast that it is going to be a slow restoration 
because of the cost.  Many of the poor now have nothing and need 
long term help as well as immediate food and water.  Many have 
come forward with generous donations, but these problems are not 
going to be solved with one donation.  For those that can afford 
a little something every month, you could continue your support 
that is coming very slowly from your government.  Pray for their 
jobs and a place to live. 
 Jesus said: “My people, these people ravaged from Katrina 
need help and support to get their lives back together.  Do not 
begrudge that these people will need some large taxpayer funds 
to rebuild their infrastructures.  The rest of the country may 
have to give up some of their government help so these desperate 
people can have a place to live.  Many insurance companies do 
not have the funds to restore all of the damaged homes.  Pray 
for a proper resolution of this funding for those who have lost 
everything.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man’s investigation of the earth 
and the stars of the sky have shown how spectacular My creation 
is.  The young children are fascinated with the beauty and order 
of the universe.  Many scientists and teachers are at odds about 
teaching creation according to Scripture and your big bang 
theories.  Order like the stars, planets and moons do not come 
from chaos, but the Creator.  Many other theories of man have 
not been proven by science, but are still taught as fact instead 
of theories that are unproven.  I am the First Cause of 
everything, even to the structures of all the atoms and 
molecules of nature.  Be gracious to your Creator and thank Me 
for your very existence on this beautiful earth.” 
 Mark said: “I stand before God.  My dear little one, you 
are called to do a great mission for God in these messages, and 
therefore you need to be on extra guard from the evil one’s 



temptations.  You are to focus on your actions in showing good 
example at all times.  You are to come closer to your Lord in 
holiness and do not lose focus on doing everything for Jesus and 
not for yourself.  You should always be looking for ways to 
improve your love for Jesus.  Everyone needs to be listening 
closer to God’s callings and follow the leading of your own 
angels. God has given every soul a guardian angel both for 
protection from the evil ones and for guidance in how you are to 
live.  When you have good inclinations to follow heavenly goals, 
then this is the gentle prodding of your angels.  Follow their 
direction on your narrow road to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the destruction 
brought by these latest storms as to how much damage they can do 
to people’s homes.  Man in his wars is bringing a similar 
destruction to his neighbor.  Man can control whether he 
destroys or builds up, so how can you kill people and destroy 
cities just for greed?  Trying to force people to think as you 
do is not your right against your neighbor.  It is better to 
seek peace and compromise than to perpetuate hate in further 
wars.  Live in love and bring love among your neighbors instead 
of hate and destruction.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, fires at this time of year in the 
West have become a common event, but it still brings stress and 
terror to the homes that are being threatened.  At times the 
winds stir fires out of control and at other times the fires can 
be controlled.  Pray that your people will learn better how to 
control the brush that has been fueling these fires.  Pray also 
that your people can be evacuated safely before homes could be 
threatened.” 
 
Friday, October 7, 2005: (Our Lady of the Rosary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of what will appear as 
a diminishing of My power, is a picture of an age of evil that 
you have yet to see.  That is why it is important now for My 
remnant to not only prepare physically to leave for refuges, but 
you also need to prepare with pure souls and your spiritual 
weapons against the demons.  Prepare to have your rosary  and 
extras for others, holy water, Bibles, holy books, Benedictine 
blessed crucifixes, and other prayer cards.  You are seeing how 
every attempt is being made to strip My Name from everything 
under the guise of church and state separation.  You will see 
even demon possessed people trying to attack and desecrate My 
Blessed Sacrament.  Priests and tabernacles will be the targets 
of these evil ones as they are trying to strip all holiness from 
My churches.  Pray for My help and your angels to guide you and 
protect you at My refuges of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these dark 



sunglasses because you use them to protect your eyes from the 
bright sunlight.  I want to contrast this to looking at the 
world through the eyes of faith which can protect you from sin.  
When you look at things with the eyes of the world, you desire 
to show off your accomplishments, or you desire to own some 
prized possessions.  At times you can spend too much of your 
life pursuing possessions and using them.  If you look at things 
through the eyes of faith, you are seeing how to love God and 
your neighbor more than possessions.  Things can be used to help 
others more than just yourself.  Being generous with  gifts of 
things and time is how you can share what you have with others 
in both money and your talents.  When you see someone in need, 
your faith directs you to help them instead of passing up this 
opportunity for your own convenience.  Looking at this world as 
I would can give you a deeper understanding of the beauty of 
life and how important it is to seek heavenly treasures than 
earthly treasures.  Your goal is to direct your soul to heaven 
through My graces and to give good example to other souls to 
desire Me in heaven.  As your faith develops over the years, you 
will be desiring Me more to be a part of your life.  That desire 
will be fulfilled when you die and eventually are called home to 
heaven.  Rejoice in the thought of living with Me forever in the 
joy of heaven.” 
 
Saturday, October 8, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this letter of invitation at the 
foot of My Cross is for everyone to share My Word and My love 
with each other.  You all were represented in St. John, My 
apostle, when I said to him: ‘This is your mother.’ in speaking 
about My Blessed Mother.  This is her Mass on Saturday and her 
month also in October.  As per yesterday’s feast of the Holy 
Rosary, I encourage all of you to pray your rosaries every day.  
Daily prayer is how you share your words of love to Me, and I 
should be a part of your every day.  You will encounter demons 
in temptations, and even in possessions or obsessions through 
the occult, drugs, and potions.  It is better to pray 
deliverance prayers of exorcism in groups, and when you pray,  
command these demons in My Name to the foot of My Cross and 
never to return to that soul.  There are more demons among your 
people than you can imagine because that is how evil this age is 
right now.  As the tribulation of the Antichrist comes, you will 
even see more demons in a time of evil that you have yet to see.  
Remember that My power is greater than any demons, so call on My 
help at any time that you are tempted, or are challenged by 
demon possessed people.”  
 
Sunday, October 9, 2005: 



 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel speaks about how 
many are called and few are chosen.  Men and women have choices 
every day in every action.  It is by presenting yourself in 
grace before Me that you will be dressed in the proper wedding 
garment so My heavenly Father and I will accept you into heaven.  
Do not be like those who refused to come to Me by indifference 
or apathy by choosing worldly cares before Me.  It is those who 
only give Me lip service that will be turned away as I spew the 
lukewarm from My mouth.  Do not be like those who kill My people 
in abortion, euthanasia, or in wars, for they too will be 
refused.  Change your sinful lifestyles of living in 
fornication, adultery, or in homosexual acts, or you will not be 
chosen either.  Come to Me for forgiveness of your sins in 
Confession and I will cleanse your sins and restore grace to 
your soul.  Only those, who are dressed in white robes of grace 
and following My Commandments, will be chosen.”  
 
Monday, October 10, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Paul in the first Reading 
invites the Romans to believe in Me and follow Me in obedience 
to My laws.  It is not enough to know and listen to My Word, but 
you must live your faith in your actions.  In the Gospel I 
chastised the people for asking for signs when I was performing 
miracles before their eyes.  Even today, unless you see signs 
and wonders, you still have problems believing in Me whom you 
cannot see.  Yet you are seeing physical healings, and 
conversions in faith all around you.  When you know the faith 
and My laws, then you are held  more responsible to follow My 
laws in avoiding sin.  Some may not kill or steal, but you must 
not be angry against others, or living sinful lifestyles of 
fornication or homosexual acts.  Avoid any addictions to drugs, 
alcohol, smoking, or overeating.  In everything that you do in 
life, you need to be a good example to others as a witness that 
you are living a good Christian life.  If people do not see love 
of God and love of neighbor in your actions,  then how can 
others know that you are Christian?  Come to Me in forgiveness 
of your sins, and consecrate your will to following My Will 
every day.”  
 
Tuesday, October 11, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, the Pharisees were very particular 
about their observing of all of their cleaning traditions of 
pots, pans, and hands.  There are some people today who perform 
all of the outside traditions at Mass, but forget about Me in 
their sinful actions the rest of the week.  It is one thing to 
know My laws, and My traditions.  Men have made traditions out 
of certain gestures, but I look into the heart for the real 



intentions of your actions.  You can look holy on the outside, 
but you act sinfully on the inside when no one is looking.  I 
told the Pharisees that I made the inside as I made the outside, 
so spiritually you should be more concerned with the impurity of 
your sins than just how you appear to others.  You are held even 
more responsible for your sinful actions when you know My laws.  
This hole in the church is the pit of hell awaiting those who 
give Me lip service and are lukewarm.  They are like ravenous 
wolves in sheep’s clothing.  So be true to your faith in My Word 
and live out in your actions what you fully believe.  Do not be 
a hypocrite in your outward actions while you are harboring 
sinful thoughts in your hearts and souls.  My true faithful will 
be rewarded in heaven while the lukewarm will be cast into 
hell.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this outward appearance of 
expensive things means nothing to Me because I humbled Myself in 
becoming a man in a poor setting. The externals of this life are 
not as important as that which is inside in your spirit and 
soul.  Your necessities in life I know before you do, and I will 
provide for everything if you have faith in Me.  Do not be like 
the Pharisees and only focused on self and self-righteousness.  
It is when you have love and charity in your heart that you can 
share all that you have with others in both your material wealth 
and your faith.  It is hard for man to give all glory to Me 
because some want glory for themselves.  It is hard for man to 
give thanks to Me because man needs to accept that I have given 
you everything.  It is also hard for man to admit his sins and 
mistakes, but man needs to seek My forgiveness so I can heal his 
sins.  Now is the time to open your hearts and let Me come in 
and share My love and My Will with you.” 
 
Wednesday, October 12, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are starting to see how a world 
famine could occur when there are so many devastating natural 
disasters going on.  In your own country you have seen lost or 
reduced crop yields due to excessive heat and drought in the 
summer.  Various places have suffered crop losses from 
hurricanes or typhoons.  Guatemala has had mud slides and 
overflowing rivers.  Pakistan, Afghanistan, and India have 
suffered crop losses from the latest earthquake that destroyed 
many homes and food storage bins.  The tsunami also destroyed 
many crops and farmland as well.  You are seeing major events 
occurring one after the other, even before you have cleaned up 
after the last one.  Financial burdens and continued destruction 
will be occurring where there are sinful lifestyles, drug 
production, pornography, and trafficking in body parts and 
babies.  If the people continue  to refuse to see the connection 



between their sins and these chastisements, then they will be 
seeing more of the same until they see the reality of their 
sinful actions.  It is bad enough that people refuse to worship 
Me, but when they mock My laws by their wanton sin, then My 
justice must prevail.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America continues to be tested in 
all parts of your country.  On the Eastern seaboard many floods 
have destroyed towns with excessive rain from a recent tropical 
storm.  All along the Gulf of Mexico coast you have seen 
destruction from the hurricanes.  The Western coast has seen 
fires, and some earthquakes.  Even heavy snow has hit Colorado.  
Your testing from natural disasters has accelerated with no let 
up.  This vision shows some serious earthquakes along California 
as was seen before.  Stronger earthquakes will even be seen in 
the middle of your country.  No matter what area of America that 
you live in, there are always threats to your home in every 
direction.  With each event the damage expense continues to rise 
with less chance of insurance companies or the government being 
able to help with the finances.  Look around you and you are 
seeing serious destruction in many parts of the world as well.  
Now is the time to repent of your sins, before worse destruction 
could befall you.” 
 
Thursday, October 13, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am concerned about all the souls 
on earth and how they could be saved.  As in this vision of the 
crack between the seats, I do not want souls slipping through 
the crack unnoticed so that they can have a chance for heaven.  
I place a prayer warrior in each family, so it is their 
responsibility to watch out for all the souls in your family.  
You can advise those living in sin to change their lifestyle.  
By your example of good behavior, prayers, and fasting, you can 
help wayward souls in your family.  So do not forget anyone in 
your family and be persistent with your prayers.  Do not ever 
give up on souls that may appear to be lost in your eyes.  While 
they are alive, they can still be saved.  If you know of some 
souls that do not have family or are neglected by their family, 
then you could pray and help those souls also.  Some souls are 
reaching out for help, but they need guidance in their spiritual 
life.  Continue to evangelize souls and especially in your own 
family.”   
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this old clock is a sign that time 
is running out until events will begin to usher in the 
Antichrist in the tribulation.  Those with the eyes of faith can 
read the consistent natural disasters all over the world that 
are happening with smaller intervals of time between them.  Even 



some are noting the changes in the fish in the ocean.  Certain 
red tide bacteria are killing fish and even salmon are not 
running as usual.  Currents are changing as well as certain 
migration patterns of whales and other large species.  Nature is 
rebelling against man’s over fishing and his excessive dumping 
of garbage in the oceans.  Many abuses are coming back on man as 
his food sources from the ocean are changing.  Read these signs 
as My coming again is near.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, because beef products are expensive 
and not always plentiful, many have used chicken for their meat 
source.  Even some cases of mad cow disease have encouraged some 
to eat other meats.  Now in many Asian countries and some in 
Europe, there are bird flu attacks that have forced the killing 
of many chickens and hens.  Even people are succumbing to this 
flu as governments and doctors are trying to prepare vaccines  
to prevent any possible epidemics.  Not that many have died yet, 
but there are concerns of mutations that could spread such a 
disease.  Pray for My protection in these possible flu 
outbreaks.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, disease from poor water has been 
another threat where many disasters have occurred.  Typhoid 
fever, dengue fever, and malaria  are serious threats to life in 
third world countries without adequate medicines and tropical 
temperatures.  Help these people of the earthquakes with food 
and medicines for those who have survived.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, because of the high cost of your 
energy fuels, coal is becoming more important to power your 
power plants for electricity.  Many do not realize how dangerous 
it is to mine the coal because of gas pockets, cave-ins, and 
black lung.  You have seen mining fatalities even in China and 
Russia.  As oil, natural gas, and other fuels are threatened by 
hurricanes, your other sources of fuel will be needed to run 
your factories and homes.  See that each of these industries 
have their own hazards and they will be getting more expensive 
as your easy fuel sources are being used up.  Thank the many 
people who endanger their lives for your electricity and your 
fuels to run your cars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these incidents in New Orleans, 
that triggered  looting and some chaos, show you how quickly 
people become desperate to locate food and water.  When people 
are hungry without any food, they do not think properly, but are 
focused only on survival.  Some have overreacted with military 
takeovers and curfews.  Pray that your aid to storm ravaged 
people will be timely enough to stop the possible chaos that 
could cause gang killings as during Hurricane Katrina.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, many have been startled over what 
some are fearing could have been euthanasia in a hospital 



without electricity and threats by gangs and potential rapists.  
Even though there are laws to protect people from mercy killing, 
under extreme conditions doctors and nurses have made some 
serious errors in abusing their medicines to kill.  Some have 
argued for comfort in the last days of a dying person, but your 
society cannot let the hospital people choose who dies and who 
lives.  It is a hard decision when to withdraw life support of 
dying patients, but  euthanasia is not the answer because nature 
should take its course without poisons being used.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not be searching for fortune 
tellers in reading your astrology for the day.  Do not let New 
Age curiosities draw you into the worship of things in place of 
Me.  See this coming Halloween as a worship of evil’s feast day 
and avoid some of these exposures to witchcraft and evil 
potions.  When you worship Me, you are seeing that I have 
greater power than all of the magical powers of the evil ones.  
Protect yourselves from evil with My blessed sacramentals and 
call on My Name when you are confronted with the evil ones.” 
  
Friday, October 14, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to Me in faith for 
the forgiveness of your sins, you truly will be set free 
spiritually from the bonds of your sins.  I have given you My 
life and that of My Blessed Mother as examples and models of 
behavior for everyone.  Neither one of us had sin and we lived 
in the Divine Will of My Father in heaven.  I have asked 
everyone to be perfect as My heavenly Father is perfect.  This 
should be everyone’s goal, but because of your weakness to sin, 
I have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation or Penance.  
With My help and the grace of My sacraments, you can have pure 
souls and be ready at all times to face Me in your judgment.  In 
addition to following our lives, you can also be a good role 
model for your own children and grandchildren.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture frame and the darkness 
therein is all about how pictures freeze an instant of your life 
for all time.  As you peruse through your old pictures, you have 
a feeling for how you lived your life.  Every picture makes you 
think of what was going on in your life at that time.  When you 
visit your life review whether at death, a near death 
experience, or your Warning experience, you will see these 
pictures moving in a continuum of time.  Your pictures take 
little pieces of that time line, but your life is constantly 
going forward in time.  When all of your life’s actions are 
played back for you, you will see the good things and bad things 
that you did in life.  You will see if you were sorry for your 
sins and if you asked for My forgiveness.  Your sins will be 
weighed against your prayers, good deeds, and how much you loved 



Me and your neighbor.  When I pronounce a judgment on your life 
through My mercy and My justice, you will see that it is fair by 
My standards and not by man’s standards.  After your Warning, 
there will be a time to change your life if you so choose.  So 
looking back through your old pictures will give you a little 
preview of what you will see.  Sometimes you have to see 
yourselves as others see you to really understand how you are 
influencing others.  So work toward your spiritual perfection 
now before your judgment comes.” 
 
Saturday, October 15, 2005: (St. Teresa of Avila) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My great saints have had a good 
influence of their work spread over many people throughout many 
years.  This is why many times I am inviting My people to read 
about the lives of the saints so you could imitate their good 
qualities.  If you are a person of faith, you can send out 
smaller waves of good influence all around you.  Even if you are 
not a great saint, you can work to evangelize souls and be a 
good example for others.  Without good role models, how are your 
children going to become good Christians?  Be persistent in your 
prayers and good works and you too can struggle with My help to 
be a great saint in the eyes of heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two forms of energy: one 
is from the food you eat to burn calories, the other is 
spiritual grace in the spirit body.  In this world of existence 
in time, you need to provide food for the body in order to have 
enough energy to survive.  In the spirit body you are either 
dead from an absence of grace in mortal sin, or you are alive 
with grace to keep you glowing in power.  Everything in the 
material world is passing away, even your life here.  But your 
soul is immortal and craves only Me to have its peace and rest.  
You do not need food for your spiritual body, unless it is My 
Eucharist which is the bread of heaven.  I give you My Body and 
Blood to eat and drink so you may have eternal life.  Your soul 
remains alive in My grace after death, so your soul’s 
destination is most important.  You would much rather be with Me 
for all eternity in heaven than suffer eternal loss in hell away 
from God.  So focus on keeping as much grace as possible in your 
soul so you will have enough energy to keep your soul a bright 
white.” 
 
Sunday, October 16, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you the bounty of My 
gifts to every person as you listen to today’s Gospel about the 
disposition of your money.  Just as I provide for the birds of 
the air, I provide for all of My people who are more valuable.  
Since you have received My blessings of material things, 



especially in America, you need to be conscious of your 
responsibility to support My Church, and give to charity.  Some 
have more means than others, but where it is possible, you 
should be sharing your wealth in tithing ten per cent of your 
income.  You do not have to spend all of your money on selfish 
entertainment.  You have obligations to pay for your shelter, 
your transportation, taxes, and food for  your family, as well 
as education.  What is left should be shared with your 
neighbor’s needs, the support of My Church, and then some 
reasonable entertainment.  By budgeting your money properly to 
include My Church and charity, you will be fulfilling your 
Christian responsibility.  Do not just give token amounts of a 
few dollars, but work on budgeting your ten per cent to My 
Church and charity.  Your spiritual commitment should not just 
be lip service, but proven in your prayers and meaningful 
almsgiving.” 
 
Monday, October 17, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look at the smiling faces of 
young children, you can think of how you were taught your faith 
by your teachers, the priests, and your parents.  Having faith 
in Me is a gift and it is instilled in you by knowledge at 
first.  Then it needs to be nourished by love of those sharing 
faith, and the student needs to want to love Me on their own.  
This desire to love Me has to come from your own heart because I 
do not force Myself on you.  Some things of the faith are 
mysteries, as the Blessed Trinity, which cannot be explained by 
human reasoning.  I call on My faithful to love, obey, and serve 
Me if you wish to gain eternal life in heaven.  When your 
children see your deep love for Me and how joyous you are when 
you receive Me in Holy Communion, then they too will desire this 
loving relationship where they can only know true rest with Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I told you that you would be 
setting records for the number of storms to form this year.  You 
have already tied for the most storms with twenty-one storms.  
This new storm could be the sixth storm to strike America and 
could again add to the devastation that you are repairing.  Your 
hurricane season is winding down, but you could still see some 
surprises.  After the two hurricanes Katrina and Rita, any 
warnings of another storm will be heeded more than usual.  Every 
storm that has entered the Gulf of Mexico has affected your gas 
and oil prices, as more platforms could be at risk.  Your 
inflation recently was higher because of earlier storm damage.  
The billions needed for repairing your infrastructures have been 
slow coming through your Congress that is hard pressed to spend 
more money over your budget limits.  Initial repairs have been 
started, but the needed money is still wrapped up in your 



politicians.  Pray for protection from any more storms, but see 
that all of these disasters are a wake-up call for man’s sins.” 
 
Tuesday, October 18, 2005: (St. Luke) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you like to keep a neat 
house as well as sweeping out your garage and your porch.  This 
vision of the broom being used to clean your house is an example 
of how much you are concerned about your outward appearance in 
the tidiness of your homes.  Just as you clean the outside, you 
need to clean your sins on the inside in your soul with 
Confession.  You can also focus on cleansing your occasions of 
sin, and remove any substances that could further any 
addictions.  Cleaning up your spiritual lives takes even more 
will power than just the physical cleaning of your house.  Just 
as it is expected for people to keep a neat house, I am even 
expecting more from My faithful to keep pure souls.  You have 
your daily prayers and plenty of opportunity to cleanse your 
souls in Confession every Saturday, or an appointment with your 
priest.  So get your spiritual brooms out to sweep away your 
sins, and have My grace to strengthen you against further sin.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to work and pray that your 
neighborhoods are kept free of sinful influence buildings.  When 
zoning meetings or environmental impacts are discussed for 
sinful establishments, you have every right to protest them to 
keep your area safe.  Adult bookshops, exotic dancers, casinos, 
and abortion clinics are undesirable because they flaunt My laws 
or offer addictions of lust or gambling.  They may be lawful in 
your tolerant society, but these kind of establishments breed an 
evil influence.  Even some of your tourism or cities emphasize 
these places for the money that could be brought into that area.  
This is evil and blood money, and cities that encourage such 
behavior are calling My justice against them.  You have seen 
many natural disasters that have occurred where these sins and 
other drug addictions are happening.  This connection of sin 
with punishment has occurred throughout history, and sinful or 
immoral civilizations do not last long before My eyes.  Pray for 
protection from such evils, but you may have to fight with your 
politicians to discourage these establishments.  Even if you 
suffer persecution, you are doing the right thing to protect all 
of your family members from these evils.” 
 
Wednesday, October 19, 2005: (St. Issac Jogues, North American 
Martyrs) Jesus said: “My people, in the earlier years in New 
York State people did not have all of your modern day 
conveniences and luxuries.  This was a simple life, but it was 
also dangerous for these missionaries who were tortured by the 
Indians and martyred for trying to convert them to being 



Christians.  Even today you are in a mission land in America as 
many are becoming weak and complacent in their faith.  When you 
try to preach My Name, or stand up against wars and abortion, 
many try to ridicule you and persecute you.  In today’s society 
you have atheists trying to remove My Name from any place in the 
public that they can, all in the name of church and state 
separation.  The day is coming quickly when missionaries of My 
Word will again be tortured and martyred.  In many Muslim areas 
Christians are already being harassed and martyred.  My faithful 
of today need to be prayerful and prepared for a time when you 
will be forced to flee to My refuges for protection from the 
coming evil days of the tribulation.  Fear not for I will 
protect your souls, but some will be martyred and become instant 
saints.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this hurricane season has seen 
some unusual storms and now you have Hurricane Wilma with the 
lowest pressure on record.  Any more storms would set a new 
record and use a new set of names.  When you buy a new vehicle, 
you think that you can drive through anything, but these storms 
have tossed cars and trucks around like toys.  Floods and winds 
have been causing many deaths from mudslides and heavy rains.  
Just when you thought this season was over, those in the 
Carribean and Florida are now bracing for another landfall.  
There is still time for prayer that this storm’s  strength could 
be mitigated to spare lives, but the people need to heed the 
warnings where evacuations are called.  With large storms it is 
foolish to ride them out in an unnecessary risk.  Pray that 
lives will be spared, even if there is considerable damage.”  
 
Thursday, October 20, 2005: (St. Paul of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this burning hole represents your 
burning desire to love Me and look upon My face with joy.  If 
you truly love Me, then you must take up your daily cross of 
suffering and follow Me.  Every time that you have to suffer 
pain or endure hardships, you are sharing in My suffering on the 
cross.  My suffering and death on the cross was My willing gift 
so that all of mankind could be redeemed.  Your modern society 
rejects suffering and you look for pain pills with the least 
headache.  Yet, you must be willing to suffer for My Name’s sake 
if you are to enter heaven.  You have to teach ‘Christ 
crucified’ even if it is a hard message for people to accept.  
When you preach repentance and contrition for your sins,  people 
shy away from Confession because they love the pleasure of their 
sins.  When you become holy, you will reject the body’s desire 
for comfort and pleasure.  You may even have to be willing to 
give up your life in martyrdom than give up your faith.  Suffer 
whatever I send you in life, and offer it up to Me for 



redemptive value for yourself and others.” 
 
Thursday, October 20, 2005: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this spirit of adventure that the 
early settlers in the West had, is the same spirit that the 
people have who are starting all over.  Many, who had their 
homes destroyed by tornadoes or hurricanes, have lost everything 
and they are starting over with little help from the insurance 
companies or various government levels.  Pray for these people 
to get jobs so they can afford to pay back any loans needed to 
rebuild.  Starting over is not easy, but many have no choice but 
to move forward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many poor or marginal 
households who are going to have a hard time to pay extra money 
to heat their homes and provide gas for their vehicles.  These 
are just a few hardships that people are suffering as good jobs 
are becoming hard to find.  Those in your devastated towns and 
cities are having great difficulties to restore their lost jobs.  
Homes can be rebuilt, but money from jobs is not as easy to 
replace.  Those suffering from disasters in other countries will 
be in even more desperation to recover.  Charity for heating 
bills might be another way that you could contribute to people 
who need to keep warm, but cannot afford these increases.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know the dreams that you had 
when you first got married and were starting a new life.  Your 
parents and friends might have helped in the beginning to get 
your first car or your first home.  It is hard then to give a 
down payment until you have saved some money over a few years.  
As people start over even at older ages, their friends and 
relatives may have to help them if they are able.  Do what you 
can to help those that you know to get started again and your 
reward will be in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some, who lost everything 
in New Orleans, seriously thinking of settling in another area 
that is not below sea level.  Twice being flooded has left a 
lasting impression on these families who are losing faith in the 
levee system.  With a fair number refusing to return, this city 
may have to change dramatically in providing infrastructure and 
security for people to return.  Some do not want to accept that 
their sins brought this destruction on their city, but that is 
My justice whether you want to believe it or not.  If America 
refuses to repent of its sins, I told you that I would bring you 
to your knees to take these disasters away.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to Mass, you will get 
out what you bring to the Mass.  If you just give Me lip 
service, you will be hypocrites in your actions after you leave 



My church.  If you really believe in Me and love Me, then you 
will receive many graces from the Mass and from receiving My 
Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  You need the strength of 
My graces from Holy Communion, but if you are in mortal sin, you 
will not receive any graces or strength.  If you are in such 
sin, you need cleansing in Confession before you can receive 
life in My grace.  Follow Me in My Commandments and imitate My 
life in your life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you see the animals storing 
food for the winter, so some people are preparing food as well 
in canning or other means of storage.  With the many disasters 
affecting crop lands, you could see some short term shortages in 
various foods.  I have asked you to set aside some food in your 
pantries for the coming tribulation.  Even before this time it 
may be wise to store some extra food for when the coming world 
famine  will cause shortages.  I will multiply your food when it 
is needed and when the evil ones will make it difficult to buy 
food.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who have friends or 
relatives in these damaged areas, should try to lift their 
spirits with a heart felt word in a letter to comfort them in 
their needs.  Pray for them and send any donations that you can 
afford.  The people, receiving these words and gifts, will 
greatly appreciate your kind words and your caring for their 
situation.  Physical and spiritual support will go a long way in 
helping them get back on their feet and take away any depression 
that may be facing them.  Your little effort now will again gain 
you merits in heaven for your charity.” 
 
Friday, October 21, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is no doubt that the justice 
of God is what is being called down on man for his sins.  This 
vision of My Father blowing this wind down on the earth is a 
testimony of how evil your age has become.  Even those, who put 
down the talk of end days events, are stepping back because they 
cannot deny the rapid increase in major disasters that are not 
just by accident.  As you move into the winter season, this wind 
from God will continue in the violence of your storms.  Many of 
your conveniences are going to be threatened by power outages 
and short term shortages of fuel for your homes.  Your budgets 
also will be stretched in areas with severe cold and snow.  You 
will continue to see these major disasters until man changes his 
heart and repents of his sins.  The more you turn your back on 
Me, the more nature will rebel against you.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, every time that you see another 
hurricane around the Gulf of Mexico, people are beginning to 
take notice.  Even if it becomes a minimal storm, these storms 



have been known to quickly increase in intensity without much 
warning.  Some people are quick to evacuate, while others want 
to see if it will be weak or not.   Many of your insurance 
companies will be losing money this year and less of them will 
be willing to cover homes where these storms are becoming more 
regular.  Your continuing years may encourage residents to 
migrate north during the hurricane season and return for the 
winter if their homes are still undamaged.  Continuing storms 
may become even too costly for your government to support, so 
that people will be more at their own risk.  Even now your 
deficits are causing many problems in your Congress to finance 
both a war in Iraq and your disasters.  Pray for these people 
along your Southern coastline because it is no longer safe from 
destruction and loss.” 
 
Saturday, October 22, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this long tube represents this evil 
age that will gradually lead to the end times of tribulation.  
Many are seeing the severity and frequency of natural disasters 
increasing at an alarming pace.  Each event seems to outdo any 
previous records.  You may have seen these things before, but 
not at these record levels one after another.  Those, that do 
not understand these things, should realize that they are 
fulfilling Biblical prophecy of the description of the end 
times.  Look at the extent of sin and fewer people going to 
church, and you will understand why My justice in chastisements 
must fall on the world.  You still have to bear the purgatory on 
earth of the reign of the Antichrist, but there is a light at 
the end of the tunnel where I will defeat evil and bring My Era 
of Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision you are seeing a 
cave as a refuge for protection from the evil ones.  The 
loudspeaker on the ceiling means that you are to shout about My 
refuges of protection from the rooftops.  You do not know how 
evil it will be with demons all around you.  When you see the 
Warning followed by famine, division in My Church, and forced 
chips in the body, then you are to call on My help and I will 
have your guardian angels lead you to My refuges with a physical 
sign.  You may be lead to a refuge of My Blessed Mother’s 
apparition, a place of holy ground as a monastery, or a cave for 
protection.  At these places you will witness miracles of My 
protection as the evil ones will not be able to see you or 
detect you.  I will provide shelter, food, water, and even My 
Blessed Sacrament if you cannot attend Mass.  Put your trust and 
faith in Me, and you will be rewarded greatly in heaven.  Fear 
not and do not despair, for you will witness My victory over all 
the evil ones because My power is greater than theirs.” 



 
Sunday, October 23, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel (Matt. 22:34-40) 
answers those who in the Pharisees were trying to test Me.  The 
greatest Commandment is to love your God with your whole heart, 
your whole soul, and your whole mind.  The second Commandment is 
like it in that you should love your neighbor as yourself.  So 
love is at the core of all of your beliefs in Me by loving Me, 
your neighbor, and yourself.  When you love yourself, you are 
loving the creation that I have made in you.  So do not belittle 
yourself because you are valuable in My eyes with a plan for 
your life that I want you to fulfill.  By loving yourself, you 
are now capable of loving Me and your neighbor.  Love is not 
just an emotion, it is a virtue as expressed in charity.  This 
love in your soul generates a love for your Creator.  You are a 
spiritual being and that part of you yearns to be one with Me, 
your Creator.  If you are to know, love, and serve Me, you must 
also love your neighbor, whom I also created.  These two great 
Commandments are the basis of My Word and are the theme of the 
message of My prophets.  You remember what St. Paul taught about 
love and charity. (1 Corinthians 13:1-3) ‘If I should speak with 
the tongues of men and of angels, but do not have charity, I 
have become as sounding brass or a tinkling cymbal.  And if I 
have prophecy and know all mysteries and all knowledge, and if I 
have all faith so as to remove mountains, yet do not have 
charity, I am nothing.  And if I distribute all my goods to feed 
the poor, and if I deliver my body to be burned, yet do not have 
charity, it profits me nothing.’  Love, therefore, should be at 
the center of your life.  That is why this vision is circling My 
Scriptures because My Word and My laws are totally focused on 
love.  I am the God of love as you have witnessed My total love 
for all of mankind when I gave up My life so that you all would 
be redeemed from your sins.  I call on all of mankind to love Me 
in return and to love your neighbor as yourself.” 
 
Monday, October 24, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your country you take fresh 
water for granted, especially around your Great Lakes.  You 
cannot live without fresh water, either from surface water, 
wells, or rain.  You cannot have eternal life without Me either.  
It is My Bread of Life in My Eucharist that will feed you your 
spiritual food.  With faith and trust in Me you will have no 
worries, but you can have confidence in My leading you to 
heaven.  Many in this world spend too much of their time in 
chasing after elusive material wealth.  But it is the treasures 
of your good deeds in heaven that are more valuable.  Be content 
to follow Me and fulfill My plan for you here than be concerned 



with all of your earthly goals.  Your total consecration of 
giving everything over to Me should be your goal to please Me in 
doing things out of love for Me.  This straight pipe in the 
vision can be a way of focusing on Me and I call all of you to 
eternal life by breaking bread with Me in My Eucharist.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the earthquake of 9.2 
and the tsunami that killed hundreds of thousands of people.  
This was recently followed by another earthquake in Pakistan 
that has killed over 75,000 people.  You have also seen many 
hurricanes of record numbers and major damage along the Gulf of 
Mexico coastline.  These events are happening with great 
frequency that are setting records for intensity, financial 
damage, and many lost lives.  Now, again I am showing you 
another massive earthquake that will occur over a 9.0 strength.  
Depending where this strikes, there will be more severe damage 
and loss of life.  The vision of places of sexual sin shows you 
that these natural disasters continue to be a punishment for 
mankind’s sexual sins.  I keep warning you that unless you 
change your sinful lives and repent, these events will only 
accelerate in more frequency and greater destruction.” 
 
Tuesday, October 25, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of My Blessed Mother 
on the floor is a symbol  of her humility and her willingness to 
be a servant and mother to all of you.  She is a model for 
everyone also that you should follow My laws and share your 
faith with others in an evangelical spirit.  Sharing can also be 
with your time, talent, and money.  Everyone has to suffer and 
sacrifice in this world because you need to carry your cross as 
I also had to suffer.  That is why if you can help someone in 
their need, you can be the Simon image who helped Me carry My 
cross.  You may have more money or talents to offer than others, 
so share your abundant gifts that others may receive from your 
generosity.  The more you share, the better you will feel that 
you helped someone.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My churches are not just beautiful 
buildings, but My tabernacles contain My abundant graces in My 
Eucharist of the consecrated Hosts.  I am always present in your 
churches and I am eager to share My graces with you.  
Unfortunately, you need to have grace in your soul and be free 
of mortal sin in order to gain any grace for your soul.  If you 
have mortal sin, you can have your soul purified in Confession 
and then you will be worthy to receive Me in Holy Communion.  
Every time you visit My Blessed Sacrament, you gain graces to 
strengthen you against the devil’s temptations.  In addition 
these graces also will help your soul to heal any damage that 
your sins may have caused you.  My grace will also heal any 



hurts from others so you can fully forgive others, and be 
forgiven of your own sins and omissions.” 
 
Wednesday, October 26, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when the early Christians were 
being killed by the Romans, many of them went underground in 
caves or catacombs for protection.  They had altars and drawings 
on the walls to indicate that they held their Masses underground 
so they would not be caught at their services.  Even despite 
many that were martyred, they kept the faith and passed it on to 
their children.  Today, you do not face martyrdom for your faith 
in most of the world, but you still face persecution for 
fighting abortions, pornography, homosexualism, and living 
together in fornication.  These sexual sins of lust are the 
pleasures of sin that some do not want to give up.  This is why 
many souls are going to hell because they do not want to change 
their lifestyles of constant mortal sin with no thought of 
forgiveness, or that they are even committing serious sin.  Deep 
down they know it is against My Sixth Commandment, but this 
modern generation has lost their shame of sin and are more 
focused on worshiping material things than Me.  How does a 
society, so wrapped up in lust, change to a new life of 
conversion when their earthly desires have so covered up the 
heavenly desires of their soul?  My prophets of today have a 
difficult mission to change the hearts of these lukewarm sinners 
who have lost the desire for the sacred, and are shutting Me out 
of their live entirely because they do not want to give Me any 
of their precious entertainment time.  My people of America, 
repent now of all of your sins and learn that I am more worthy 
of your worship than any thing or person on earth that is 
passing away tomorrow.  Love your God and your neighbor, and you 
will be among the few who will enter heaven by the narrow road.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people of your society are 
worshiping their riches and possessions before Me.  You saw this 
latest hurricane pass right through a rich area with expensive 
homes and boats that were destroyed.  For many of these people 
the treasures in their hearts are of their earthly possessions.  
Just as in the vision I swept away the gold coins.  This 
represents how I am sweeping away your earthly gods so that you 
can see how temporary they are and they are not to be worshiped 
before Me.  I am now and forever and far more worthy to be 
worshiped than your elusive wealth that is gone tomorrow.  Your 
spiritual life should focus and revolve around Me because I am 
the only One that can give your soul rest and peace.  When you 
die, all of these riches and possessions will be no more and you 
cannot take them with you.  You will only have your soul and all 
the fruits of your actions, both good and bad.  Better to have 



prayed and stored up treasures of good deeds in heaven.  When 
you come before Me at your judgment, these treasures of goodness 
will be much more valuable than your temporary earthly 
treasures.  Sharing your wealth will gain you treasure in heaven 
and this is the best use of your money that you could profit 
from.  Do not worship your possessions as gods because this 
greatly offends Me and violates My First Commandment that you 
should have no other gods before Me.  When you make Me the first 
priority in your life by worshiping Me and loving Me, you will 
receive a reward in heaven far beyond any material wealth on 
earth.” 
 
Thursday, October 27, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the family supper is usually the 
best time for a family to be together and share the larger meal 
of the day.  It is sometimes even dark earlier towards winter 
time.  It is a time for the members to relax from the day’s 
activities and a chance to converse with each other of the 
latest events.  This supper at home relates to My Eucharistic 
meal at Holy Mass.  This is your time for spiritual food of My 
Blessed Sacrament that renews your soul with My grace.  This is 
a time for all of My faithful to gather together to hear My Good 
News in the Epistles and My Gospels.  It is My time to converse 
with you publicly in My Word and privately in Holy Communion 
time.  It is also your time to share your troubles and anxieties 
with Me in asking My help to carry on.  Breaking bread together 
is an opportunity to have your Lord come to you in My Real 
Presence in the consecrated Host and Wine as My Body and Blood.  
There is no greater prayer than Holy Mass, and that is why many 
look forward to coming together to share their faith with each 
other.  This image of a Wedding Banquet in heaven is a reward 
for My faithful to look forward to after this life, so you can 
have My love for you shared forever.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many heavenly signs 
of My Blessed Mother on a bank window, weeping statues and 
icons, luminous crosses, and many images of Me and My Blessed 
Mother on trees.  These are little assurances and encouragement 
for My faithful who are dealing with many troubles and crimes in 
this evil age.  Your city of Rochester has been blessed with My 
image on a tree.  The crime and killings in your cities can be 
answered with prayer and a calling on My help.  See these signs 
as a call back to your roots of faith so you can remember to 
follow Me in your faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who thought this hurricane 
was not worth leaving, are now sorry that they stayed through a 
stronger storm than was expected.  Even the Fantasy Fest of your 



people in Florida had to be postponed.  This was the same image 
of Decadence Weekend in New Orleans.  All of these blatant 
sinful displays are part of the reason that these areas were 
struck by Hurricanes Katrina and Wilma.  The heterosexual and 
homosexual sins are calling on My justice and you are suffering 
more storms and destruction while you still do not see the 
relationship between your sins and these chastisements.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have suffered from much 
destruction in these hurricanes this year, and now it is time to 
rebuild.  It is one thing to rebuild your houses, factories, and 
shops, but it is asking for more storms to build more casinos, 
houses of prostitution, adult book stores, and abortion clinics.  
Some are selling drugs and causing crime in your streets.  
Rebuild what is necessary for your shelter and good jobs, but 
avoid these buildings of sinful lifestyles.  I have told you 
that sinful societies do not last long and will wind up in 
rubble at My hands.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen illegal aliens coming 
through your borders by the millions.  Many terrorist groups are 
coming into America with little trouble with forged documents.  
Now your government is trying to force microchips in your 
passports with biometrics to check your identities.  This will 
make it easier for identity thefts and it will not stop the 
terrorists who are masters in making legitimate looking licenses 
and passports.  Terrorism and security is the excuse that the 
one world people are using to control your movements and your 
buying and selling.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, these suicide bombings are causing 
many deaths and cannot be applauded.  These people are doing 
whatever it takes to cause foreign troops to leave their lands.  
The terrorists are relentless and will continue killing to get 
their way because America will not continue to see their troops 
killed every day.  A time for leaving these lands is long 
overdue.  Continuing such guerilla wars of attrition are not 
really winning any wars against terrorism, but they are 
instigating further resistance in their own country.  Pray to 
stop these wars and stop the killings by ceasing hostilities.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the people of Mississippi need to 
examine their consciences when all they can think of to make 
money are gambling casinos.  These jobs are spurious and the 
money only goes to the owners.  Look at all of the families who 
are foolish enough to lose their money to these thieves.  This 
takes money from people and generates an evil influence.  Pray 
that these casinos will lose money and go bankrupt for their 
sinful activity of encouraging gambling vices and exotic 
dancers.  If you do not stop these buildings, I will destroy 
them as fast as you build them.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, more armaments are being put in 
place along the Asian coastlines on both sides that could spark 
a war between China and Taiwan.  North Korea also is threatening 
nuclear appeasements to gain food and donations to keep their 
government going.  Pray that serious war does not come to these 
tense areas.  Much of your needed trade with these Asian 
countries could be at risk, and these trade agreements could be 
used as blackmail against American involvement in possible war 
there.”  
 
Friday, October 28, 2005: (St. Simon and St. Jude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look over the fields of your 
country, you have been blessed with many abundant crops and 
natural resources.  If you look further into the order of 
nature, you see how the animals and plants are all beautiful and 
following My plan for their existence.  Even the stars and 
planets give glory to Me in how their orbits are obeyed and 
their numbers are beyond your comprehension.  Humankind is also 
a part of My plan, but you are special in that I created you 
with an immortal soul and a free will made in My image.  I have 
also given each of you a plan for your life so you can follow 
the order I give all of My creation.  You are made to know, 
love, and serve Me, but I want you to love Me of your own free 
will.  I do not force you to love Me, but there are consequences 
of your actions.  For those, who follow the narrow road of 
loving Me and following My Commandments, you will receive your 
reward in heaven for witnessing to My greater glory.  For those, 
who follow the broad road against My Commandments and refuse My 
love, you will be among the accursed that will be punished in 
hell.  The dark clouds in the vision are a sign of the evil 
going on in the world without enough people repenting of their 
sins.  My faithful are asked also to help evangelize the weaker 
souls who need saving from the flames of hell.  Your spirit 
needs to overcome the worldly desires of the flesh so you can be 
a whole person following the order that I give My creation.” 
 Mary said: “My dear children, today you are celebrating the 
feast day of the apostles St. Simon and St. Jude.  I was many 
times with my Son’s apostles and I gave them encouragement after 
my Son died.  I want to thank you here tonight for sending your 
rosary prayers to me and my Son in His Sorrowful Mysteries.  
Your world needs prayers dearly for all the sins going on in 
this time of preparation for my Son’s coming again.  You are 
soon going to celebrate All Saints’ Day and this is the goal for 
all of you to be saints one day.  You do not have to be declared 
a saint by my Son’s Church in order to be a saint, but you must 
give your ‘yes’ as I did and let my Son guide you on your path 
to heaven.  You are seeing many celebrate Halloween, but this is 



the evil one’s feast day.  Avoid all of this glorifying of 
witches and demons and protect yourselves from any evil 
influence.  Give thanks to all of the people here who have 
honored me with this shrine.  This holy ground is always a place 
of calling my children to prayer and coming to my Son, Jesus.” 
 
Saturday, October 29, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, remember the words of today’s 
Gospel: ‘Those, who humble themselves, will be exalted, while 
those, who exalt themselves, will be humbled.  I am God of the 
Universe and King of all Nations, but I humbled Myself to be a 
man and be born in a manger in a stable.  I am giving My life as 
an example of humility for all of My faithful to follow.  Do not 
discriminate among people who are poorer than you are, less 
educated, or with different color or beliefs.  You all are equal 
in My eyes, no matter how much money or talents you have.  Do 
not discriminate either if someone is less or more faithful than 
you are.  You all are in various stages of conversion and again 
I love all sinners equally.  Unless you come to Me and ask My 
forgiveness, you cannot be saved.  Love everyone equally as I 
do, and you will not be far from heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this abyss as the 
way to hell.  If you walked up to a great abyss, you would see 
enough not to fall over the cliff.  But the evil one disguises 
hell with the desires of wealth and possessions of the world.  
This is why My faithful need to go through your life looking and 
discerning with the eyes of faith so you are not deceived by the 
evil one.  It is difficult to avoid all the temptations of the 
devil, so you need to call on My graces to strengthen your 
spirit to resist worldly things.  I give everyone an opportunity 
to have their sins cleansed in Confession.  I am always willing 
to forgive anyone even of the most serious sins.  It is a 
person’s decision to seek My forgiveness if you want to be 
saved.  My grace is always available to you, and if you are 
judged to hell, it is of your own choosing by your rejection of 
Me in your life.  Seek the glory of being with Me always with a 
pure soul, and you will never have to worry about falling into 
this abyss of hell.”  
 
Sunday, October 30, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you My tabernacle and 
My Eucharist that is always present for you to give you strength 
and grace to carry your crosses.  The love I have for you is 
shared with you most intimately in Holy Communion.  When you 
receive Me, you are experiencing a taste of heaven that you 
cannot find anywhere else.  The one you see in shackles 
represents those who are captive to their worldly desires and 



addictions.  These are not just the bonds of sin, but the 
attachments to the world.  In order to be forgiven of your sins, 
you also need to detach yourselves of the things or addictions 
that cause your sin.  It may involve avoiding occasions of sin 
and it could be a gradual conversion with constant prayer and 
fasting.  At times sinners may need other faithful praying for 
them to be healed of their sins and addictions.  Even 
deliverance prayers may be needed to break these demons of 
addiction.  The scene without the shackles is when that soul is 
converted, and is completely freed of the bonds of sin and freed 
from the earthly cravings for things and pleasures.  My love is 
everlasting and I will seek sinners out until your dying breath.  
Give in to My healing Spirit and trust Me in faith that I can 
heal any physical or spiritual sickness.  With the faith of a 
mustard seed you can be healed and also heal others.  Once you 
are set free of your sins, you will be truly free to live in My 
love and peace without any fears.”  
 
Monday, October 31, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, at times pride comes over you as 
you want  to show off a new house, a new car, some new clothing, 
or bragging about your financial successes.  There is some 
earthly joy in these things, but it is still better to be humble 
instead of boasting of your success. I mentioned before that all 
you have obtained has come through Me.  It is better to give Me 
the glory for your success than yourself.  The rain, that fell 
on someone’s grand entrance, is exactly what happens to those 
who boast of themselves and then are humbled because of it.  
Instead of seeking fame and riches for your own glory, it is 
better to give Me thanks and share what you have.  All of your 
possessions are temporary and you are just stewards of these 
worldly things.  By sharing your successes with others, you can 
store more valuable treasures in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this microwave 
weapon because it can be used to transmit diseases, heart 
attacks, or any number of bad killings.  Your army has many of 
these weapons that are being held in reserve for when other 
military units of other countries would use these kinds of 
weapons.  Once man starts to harness these weapons of mass 
destruction, you will be threatening your very existence as well 
as the rest of humanity.  Pray that these weapons are not used 
for mass killings.  Pray also to stop all killing in wars and 
abortions.  The military is developing all manner of secret 
weapons with the taxpayers’ money and they are keeping you in 
the dark of all of their capabilities.  All of these weapons and 
planes will be used by the agents of the Antichrist in his 
reign, but I will protect My faithful from being harmed at My 



refuges.”  
 


